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	 The	quiet	town	of	
Milford Texas located off 
Interstate	35	on	the	far	
southern	edge	of	Ellis	
County	is	were	Dr.	Gary	
and	Mrs.	Arveal	Wimbish	
call	home.		I	recently	sat	
down	with	the	Wimbishes		
at	the	historic	First	
Baptist	Church,	Milford.	
Gary	and	Arveal’s	life	is	
woven	into	the	fabric	of	
FBC	and	the	community.
	 It	did	not	start	out	that	
way	for	Arveal.		She	
grew	up	in	San	Angelo.		
Her	family	was	of	Czech	

descent	and	grew	up	Catholic.		On	the	other	hand,	Gary	
grew	up	on	the	family	farm	on	the	outskirts	of	Milford.		
His	family	attended	the	Church	of	Christ	in	Italy.		He	
said	he	remembered	on	Sunday	mornings	they	would	
drive	by	the	Presbyterian	and	Baptist	churches	and	the	
parking	lots	would	be	full	with	cars.	He	said	as	a	child	
he	went	to	a	Valentine’s	Day	party	at	FBC	Milford.		Later	
as	we	toured	the	building	he	showed	me	the	room.		It	
was	a	treat	growing	up	in	Milford.		It	was	a	small	town.		
They	had	130	people	in	the	entire	district.		All	the	
students	were	housed	in	the	same	building,	like	it	is	
today.	He	had	12	people	in	his	graduating	class.
 Gary and Arveal went off to school and met each 
other	on	a	blind	date.		Six	months	later	they	were	
married.		Arveal	received	her	masters	in	psychiatric	
nursing	from	Texas	Women’s	University.	They	
eventually	moved	to	Indiana	where	Gary	went	to	
medical	school	and	received	his	PhD	in	Toxicology.		
After	med	school	they	landed	in	east	Fort	Worth	where	
they	reared	their	daughter	and	twin	sons.	Their	search	
for	a	church	led	them	to	joined	Sagamore	Hills	Baptist	
Church.		There	next	moved	occurred	after	their	kids	
graduated	from	high	school.
	 This	time	it	led	them	to	New	Orleans,	to	the	
community	of	Belle	Chasse.	Gary	and	Arveal	had	settled	
into	the	New	Orleans	when	Gary’s	mother	passed	
away.		In	the	mid	1990’s	they	decided	to	move	back	to	
the	family	farm	in	Milford.		Arveal	knew	she	would	be	
referred to as Gary’s wife. Arveal moved to Milford first.  
She	had	to	do	some	major	renovation	on	the	house.	
She	gutted	the	house	to	the	studs	and	rebuilt	it	to	meet	
their	needs.
	 Arveal	would	be	in	town	and	meet	people.		Many	
would	introduce	themselves	and	then	say	“Oh,	you’re	
Gary’s	wife.”		Arveal	is	not	one	to	sit	back	and	watch	the	

world	go	by.		When	Gary	moved	to	Milford	he	said	that	
Arveal	had	totally	redone	the	house.		It	wasn’t	to	much	
longer	when	someone	went	up	to	him	and	asked	if	he	
was Arveal’s husband.  They knew Arveal had finally 
arrived.
	 Arveal	is	very	active	in	the	church	and	the	
community.		She	helps	with	the	monthly	pancake	
breakfast	that	supports	the	senior	citizen	center.		She	
also	the	president	of	the	Cemetery	Association.		They	
both take care of the finances for the church.
	 The	upkeep	of	a	100	year	old	building	can	
be significant at times.  You have to learn to 
balance	between	ministry	and	building	but	always	
remembering	that	the	church	is	people	not	a	building.
	 Gary	serves	as	a	deacon	at	FBC	and	is	the	president	
of	the	Milford	ISD	school	board.		He	is	very	proud	of	the	
school,	teachers,	students	and	administration.		
	 Gary	and	Arveal	are	excited	that	FBC	is	celebrating	
their	100	year	old	building.		Chett	Haynes,	worship	
pastor	at	FBC	Waxahachie	is	leading	a	hymn	sing	
Sunday,	April	9	at	4	p,m.	in	the	FBC	Milford	sanctuary.		
The	public	and	EBA	churches	are	welcome	to	join	in	the	
celebration.

Gary	and	Arveal	Wimbish

Gary’s Wife or Arveal’s Husband?
By Richard Cody
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 I first met David Salas about 15 years ago.  His 
landscaping	company	won	the	bid	to	plant	trees	on	
our	church	property.		I	knew	real	quick	that	there	
was	a	connection	we	had.		I	asked	David	if	he	would	
share	about	the	ministry	he	established	and	how	it	
started.	The	article	is	David	telling	his	story.
	 65	years	ago,	I	was	born	in	the	Mexican	state	of	
Zacatecas.	I	came	to	the	Lord	at	a	very	young	age,	
and	it	seems	like	I	have	been	a	Christian	all	of	my	
life,	of	course,	with	ups	and	downs.		Most	of	my	life	
was	spent	in	Monterrey	Nuevo	Leon.		My	wife	Elsa	
and	I	have	always	attended	church,	but	we	did	not	
have	a	ministry	other	than	that	of	being	members	
of the church.  We would participate in different 
ministries	such	as	VBS,	singing,	and	music	groups	
in	the	church.
	 About	10	years	ago,	we	began	doing	in-home	
ministry.		Roberto	Castillo	along	with	David	Galvan	
taught	us	how	to	develop	small	groups	and	cell	
groups.		We	began	at	that	time	to	start	working	in	
cell	groups.		My	current	ministry	of	home	Bible	
study	groups	has	moved	beyond	that,	and	many	
people	have	come	to	the	Lord	through	this	ministry.		
We	currently	have	about	50	people	in	the	group.		
We	meet	every	Friday.		We	began	with	a	group	of	
four	about	2	1/2	years	ago.
	 This	meeting	came	about	from	a	tragedy	
involving	a	woman	who	wanted	to	commit	suicide.		
She	had	severe	postpartum	depression.		She	
decided	to	take	her	own	life,	and	she	threw	herself	
out	of	a	second	story	window	along	with	her	two	
babies.	This	is	where	the	Lord	worked	in	a	great	
way	because	the	children	were	not	harmed	other	
than	a	few	bumps	and	bruises.		She	however,	was	
injured,	but	not	dead.		She	is	now	in	jail	awaiting	
her	courtdate	because	it	is	a	very	delicate	case.		She	
was	charged	with	attempted	murder	on	both	of	the	
children.		I	do	not	know	much	about	postpartum,	
but	it	is	very	real.
 Scripture tells us, “Your thoughts are not my 
thoughts	and	your	ways	are	not	my	ways”.		This	
woman	is	a	family	member	of	one	of	my	neighbors.		
Her	family	arrived	at	my	house	and	knocked	on	our	
door.		They	were	crying	and	asking	my	wife	and	
I	to	pray	for	them	and	their	relative	because	she	
had	tried	to	take	her	own	life.		That	is	how	these	
meetings	began.		We	had	numerous	cell	groups	
before	that,	but	what	we	have	now	is	very	strong.		
Those	four	people	started	inviting	others.		The	four	
we	had	one	week	became	8	then	12,	then	15	and	16	
and	20	to	30	and	so	on.
	 We	have	been	going	now	for	about	2	1/2	years	
and	we	meet	every	Friday	and	are	in	about	10	
houses.  We meet in a different house each week.  
The	way	it	is	working	is	that	we	invite	and	get	
people	from	one	neighborhood,	and	then	the	next	
time	we	get	people	from	another	neighborhood	
and	then	another	and	so	on.		And	that	is	how	God	is	

working	and	so	we	are	reaching	the	people	in	the	
vicinity	of	each	of	those	houses.
	 The	most	wonderful	thing	is	that	we	have	also	
brought	in	brothers	that	are	Pentecostal,	Baptist	
and	Catholic.		We	are	all	sharing	together	the	
same	gospel	and	the	same	message.		Being	the	
leader	of	this	group	is	by	the	grace	of	God,	I	am	
not	a	pastor	or	anything	like	that.		I	have	not	been	
to	any	school	or	institute.		Simply	by	the	grace	of	
God,	has	He	given	me	the	opportunity	to	begin	this	
ministry.		What	I	am	most	interested	in	is	to	speak	
the	message	of	Jesus	and	nothing	else.		We	don’t	get	
into	issues	such	as	speaking	in	tongues	or	not.		We	
do	not	talk	about	those	types	of	things.		There	are	
many differences and that is what has happened 
with	many	of	our	doctrines	and	there	are	those	that	
have	said	“I	will	not	hang	around	with	you	because	
you	speak	in	tongues,”	and	such	as	that.		I	have	just	
told	them	“a	new	commandment	I	give	to	you,	that	
you	love	one	another”.
	 It	is	more	important	that	you	as	a	Pentecostal,	
you	as	a	Baptist,	and	you	as	a	Catholic,	love	your	
neighbor.		So	if	Jesus	commanded	us	that	we	love	
each other, then I don’t care about our differences.  
I	only	care	that	you	know	that	Jesus	is	Lord,	and	
that	He	is	the	Way,	that	He	is	the	one	who	came	
to	rescue	us,	He	is	our	mediator	between	God	and	
man. He came to find that which was lost and that 
we	should	love	our	enemies	and	our	neighbors,	
and	that	is	the	love	of	Jesus.		That	is	the	formula	of	
love	that	Jesus	came	to	teach	us.			I	tell	people,	“I	
am	not	interested	in	your	background,	what	you	
bring	or	what	you	have”.		I	am	not	going	to	try	to	
get	into	Greek	or	Hebrew	because	I	do	not	know	
any	of	that.		There	are	many	people	who	can	talk	

It is more important that you ... Love your neighbor
By	Richard	Cody

David	and	Elsa	Salas
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about	Latin	and	Greek	and	Hebrew,	but	I	don’t	know	
anything	about	that.		What	I	do	know	is	the	Gospel	
of	Jesus	Christ	and	that	is	what	I	lean	on.		If	you	
want	to	be	hear	and	hear	a	message	brought	to	you	
from	the	Word	of	God	which	is	the	Bible,	than	you	
are	welcomed.		I	believe	that	God	has	given	us	the	
power	of	His	Word	because	we	are	using	exactly	
what	is	written	in	the	Bible.		We	do	not	use	any	other	
literature,	simply	God’s	Word,	because	He	is	the	one	
that	converts	souls.		“The	law	of	the	Lord	is	perfect,	
converting	the	soul:	the	testimony	of	the	Lord	is	
sure,	making	wise	the	simple”		Psalm	19:7.		So	that	is	
the	formula	that	we	are	using.
	 This	has	all	been	done	by	God,	we	are	simply	
following	his	instructions	and	praying.	He	is	giving	
us	words	each	night	and	telling	us	what	He	would	
like	for	us	to	say	each	night.		He	has	directed	us,	and	
He	is	the	one	doing	it	all.		There	have	been	many	
who	have	“taken	down	the	virgins”.		They	have	seen	
great	miracle.	Many	Catholics	getting	baptized	and	
they	are	really	giving	their	lives	to	Christ.		There	are	
currently	about	50	people.		Of	those	50	that	come,	
and	of	those,	there	are	about	30	that	have	given	
their	lives	to	Christ.		They	have	been	baptized	and	
most	are	now	attending	Hillcrest	en	Español.		Many	
are	Catholics	that	have	admitted	and	acknowledged	
Jesus	Christ	as	the	Savior	of	their	lives	and	have	
accepted	Him.		There	is	so	much	hunger,	but	the	

general	formula	is	love.		That	is	the	maximum	thing.		
There	is	no	other	thing	more	beautiful	than	seeing	
people	come	to	Christ,	and	to	rise	above	those	
differences.  I want to love you and tell you about the 
life	of	Jesus	Christ.
 One final note, is that the woman that tried 
to	take	her	life	is	still	in	jail.		I	have	been	in	
communication	with	her.		She	called	and	told	me	that	
she	wanted	to	accept	Christ	as	her	Savior,	and	over	
the	phone	I	led	her	through	how	to	do	that.		She	told	
me	later	when	we	talked	that	she	is	a	prisoner	in	
jail,	but	she	is	free.	“Jesus	has	made	me	free	even	in	
prison”.		She	also	told	me	that	had	she	not	gone	the	
through	the	tragedy	that	she	did,	she	would	never	
have	come	to	know	her	Lord	and	Savior	Jesus	Christ.		
“He	allowed	this	to	happen	so	that	I	could	come	to	
know	Him.		That	is	such	power.		I	am	in	jail,	but	I	am	
free	of	my	sins	because	Jesus	has	freed	me”.		She	is	
now	preaching	God’s	Word	there	in	prison.		Through	
this,	many	of	these	ladies	have	taken	the	idols	and	
virgins	down	in	their	homes	and	have	accepted	
Christ.		The	best	pastor	in	the	world	cannot	do	that,	
only	the	Holy	Spirit.

David	and	Elsa	are	members	at	Hillcrest	Baptist	Church	
in	Cedar	Hill,	and	work	with	the	ministry	Hillcrest	en	
Español.

	 Conocí	por	primera	vez	a	David	Salas	hace	unos	15	
años.	Su	empresa	de	jardinería	ganó	la	licitación	para	
plantar	árboles	en	la	propiedad	de	nuestra	iglesia.	Supe	
rápidamente	que	había	una	conexión.		Recientemente	le	
pregunté	a	David	si	quería	compartir	sobre	el	ministerio	
que	él	estableció	y	cómo	comenzó.	El	artículo	que	sigue	
es	la	voz	de	David	contando	su	historia.
	 Hace	65	años,	nací	en	el	estado	mexicano	de	
Zacatecas.	Vine	al	Señor	a	una	edad	muy	joven,	y	me	
siento	que	he	sido	cristiano	toda	mi	vida,	por	supuesto,	
con	altibajos.	Casi	toda	mi	vida	lo	pase	en	Monterrey	
Nuevo	León.	Mi	esposa	Elsa	y	yo	siempre	seguiamos	
asistiendo	a	la	iglesia,	pero	no	teníamos	otro	ministerio	
mas	que	el	de	ser	miembros	de	la	iglesia.	Participamos	
en	diferentes	ministerios	como	VBS,	cantando,	y	grupos	
de	canto	en	la	iglesia.
Asi	lo	pasamos	por	muchos	años.		Despues	de	venir	
a	Dallas	asistimos	3	diferentes	iglesias,	y	fue	en	la	
ultima,	Hillcrest,	donde	comenzamos	el	ministerio	
de	casas.	Hace	unos	10	años,	comenzamos	a	hacer	
ministerio	en	el	hogar.	Roberto	Castillo	junto	con	David	
Galvan	nos	instruyeron	en	cómo	desarrollar	pequeños	
grupos	y	grupos	de	células.	Ese	ministerio	logro	ganar	
a	muchos	al	Señor,	y	siguio	por	muchos	años.	Mi	
ministerio	actual	de	grupos	de	estudio	bíblico	en	casa	
se	ha	movido	más	allá	de	eso,	y	muchas	personas	han	
venido	al	Señor	a	través	de	este	ministerio.	Actualmente	

tenemos	alrededor	de	50	personas	en	el	grupo.	Nos	
reunimos	todos	los	viernes.	Comenzamos	con	un	grupo	
de	cuatro	hace	aproximadamente	2	1/2	años.
	 Esta	reunión	surgió	de	una	tragedia	que	involucró	
a	una	mujer	que	quería	suicidarse.	Tuvo	una	depresión	
severa	posparto.	Ella	decidió	quitarse	la	vida,	y	se	
tiró	de	una	ventana	de	segundo	piso	junto	con	sus	dos	
bebés.	Aquí	es	donde	el	Señor	obró	de	una	gran	manera	
porque	los	niños	no	fueron	lastimados	aparte	de	algunos	
golpes	y	moretones.	Sin	embargo,	ella	estaba	herida,	
pero	no	muerta.	Ella	ahora	está	en	la	cárcel	esperando	
su	corte	porque	es	un	caso	muy	delicado.	Ella	fue	
acusada	de	intento	de	asesinato	de	ambos	niños.	No	sé	
mucho	sobre	el	posparto,	pero	es	muy	real.
	 Me	hace	acuerdo	de	donde	La	Escritura	nos	
dice:	“Tus	pensamientos	no	son	mis	pensamientos	y	
tus	caminos	no	son	mis	caminos”.	Esta	mujer	es	un	
miembro	de	la	familia	de	uno	de	mis	vecinos.	Su	familia	
llegó	a	mi	casa	y	llamó	a	nuestra	puerta.	Ellos	estaban	
llorando	y	pidiendo	a	mi	esposa	y	yo	a	orar	por	ellos	
y	su	familiar	porque	había	intentado	quitarse	la	vida.	
Así	comenzaron	estas	reuniones.	Teníamos	muchos	
grupos	de	células	antes	de	eso,	pero	lo	que	tenemos	
ahora	es	muy	fuerte.	Esas	cuatro	personas	comenzaron	
a	invitar	a	otros.	Los	cuatro	que	tuvimos	una	semana	se	
convirtió	en	8	entonces	12,	luego	15	y	16	y	20	a	30	y	así	
sucesivamente.

Es mas importante que ... Ames a tu projimo
By	Richard	Cody



	 Hemos	continuado	a	reunirnos	por	cerca	de	2	años	
y	medio	y	nos	reunimos	todos	los	viernes	y	estámos	
en	unas	10	casas.	Nos	reunimos	en	una	casa	diferente	
cada	semana.	La	forma	en	que	funciona	es	que	
invitamos	a	gente	de	un	barrio,	y	luego	la	próxima	vez	
que	obtenemos	gente	de	otro	barrio	y	luego	otro	y	así	
sucesivamente.	Y	así	es	como	Dios	está	trabajando	y	así	
estamos	llegando	a	la	gente	en	los	vecindarios	de	cada	
una	de	esas	casas.
	 Lo	más	maravilloso	es	que	también	hemos	traído	
hermanos	pentecostales,	bautistas	y	católicos.	Todos	
compartimos	juntos	el	mismo	evangelio	y	el	mismo	
mensaje.	Ser	el	líder	de	este	grupo	es	por	la	gracia	de	
Dios,	yo	no	soy	un	pastor	o	algo	así.	No	he	asistido	
ninguna	escuela	o	instituto.	Simplemente	por	la	gracia	
de	Dios,	me	ha	dado	la	oportunidad	de	comenzar	este	
ministerio.	Lo	que	más	me	interesa	es	hablar	el	mensaje	
de	Jesús	y	nada	más.	No	nos	metemos	en	problemas	
como	hablar	en	lenguas	o	no.	No	hablamos	de	ese	
tipo	de	cosas.	Hay	muchas	diferencias	y	eso	es	lo	que	
ha	sucedido	con	muchas	de	nuestras	doctrinas	y	hay	
quienes	han	dicho:	“No	me	junto	contigo	porque	hablas	
en	lenguas”,	y	así.	Les	digo,	“un	nuevo	mandamiento	os	
doy,	que	os	améis	los	unos	a	otros”.
	 Es	más	importante	que	usted	como	un	pentecostal,	
usted	como	un	Bautista,	y	usted	como	un	católico,	
ames	a	tu	projimo.	Así	que	si	Jesús	nos	manda	que	nos	
amemos,	entonces	no	me	importan	nuestras	diferencias.	
Sólo	me	interesa	que	sepas	que	Jesús	es	el	Señor,	y	que	
Él	es	el	Camino,	que	Él	es	el	que	vino	a	rescatarnos,	Él	
es	nuestro	mediador	entre	Dios	y	el	hombre.	Él	vino	a	
buscar	lo	que	estaba	perdido	y	que	ames	a	tu	enemigo	y	
ames	a	tu	projimo,	y	ese	es	el	amor	de	Jesús.	Esa	es	la	
fórmula	del	amor	que	Jesús	vino	a	enseñarnos.	Le	digo	
a	la	gente:	“No	estoy	interesado	en	sus	antecedentes,	
lo	que	tu	traigas	o	lo	que	tengas”.		No	quiero	hablar	de	
diferencias,	yo	quiero	amarte	y	quiero	nada	mas	decirte	
la	vida	de	JesuCristo	tal	y	como	es.		No	voy	a	tratar	de	
entrar	en	griego	o	en	hebreo	porque	no	sé	nada	de	eso.	
Hay	muchas	personas	que	pueden	hablar	sobre	latíno	
y	griego	y	hebreo,	pero	no	sé	nada	de	eso.	Lo	que	sí	sé	
es	el	Evangelio	de	Jesucristo	y	es	en	eso	que	me	apoyo.	
Si	quieres	oír	un	mensaje	que	es	la	Palabra	de	Dios	
que	es	la	Biblia,	eres	bienvenido.	Creo	que	Dios	nos	
ha	dado	el	poder	de	Su	Palabra	porque	estamos	usando	
exactamente	lo	que	está	escrito	en	la	Biblia.	No	usamos	

ninguna	otra	literatura,	simplemente	la	Palabra	de	Dios,	
porque	Él	es	el	que	convierte	las	almas.	“La	ley	del	
Señor	es	perfecta,	convirtiendo	al	alma;	el	testimonio	
del	Señor	es	seguro,	haciendo	sabio	el	sencillo”	Salmo	
19:	7.	Esa	es	la	fórmula	que	estamos	usando.
	 Todo	esto	ha	sido	hecho	por	Dios,	simplemente	
estamos	siguiendo	sus	instrucciones	y	orando.	Él	nos	
da	palabras	cada	noche	y	nos	dice	lo	que	Él	quiere	que	
digamos	cada	noche.	Él	nos	ha	dirigido,	y	Él	es	el	que	
lo	hace	todo.	Ha	habido	muchos	que	han	“derribado	a	
las	vírgenes”.	Han	visto	gran	milagro.	Muchos	católicos	
sse	han	bautizados	y	realmente	están	entrgando	sus	
vidas	a	Cristo.	Actualmente	hay	unas	50	personas.	De	
los	50	que	vienen,	y	de	aquellos,	hay	unos	30	que	han	
dado	su	vida	a	Cristo.	Han	sido	bautizados	y	la	mayoría	
están	asistiendo	a	Hillcrest	en	Español.	Muchos	son	
católicos	que	han	admitido	y	reconocido	a	Jesucristo	
como	el	Salvador	de	sus	vidas	y	lo	han	aceptado.	Hay	
tanto	hambre,	pero	la	fórmula	general	es	amor.	Eso	es	
lo	máximo.	No	hay	otra	cosa	más	hermosa	que	ver	a	
la	gente	venir	a	Cristo,	y	elevarse	por	encima	de	esas	
diferencias.	Quiero	amarte	y	hablarte	de	la	vida	de	
Jesucristo.
	 Una	nota	final,	es	que	la	mujer	que	trató	de	
suicidarse	todavía	está	en	la	cárcel.	He	estado	en	
comunicación	con	ella.	Ella	me	llamó	y	me	dijo	que	
quería	aceptar	a	Cristo	como	su	Salvador,	y	por	teléfono	
ellas	oró	conmigo	y	aceptó	a	Cristo.		Ella	me	dijo	más	
tarde	cuando	hablamos	que	ella	es	una	prisionera	en	la	
cárcel,	pero	ella	es	libre.	“Jesús	me	ha	liberado	incluso	
en	la	cárcel”.	Ella	también	me	dijo	que	si	no	hubiera	
pasado	por	esta	tragedia,	nunca	habría	llegado	a	conocer	
a	su	Señor	y	Salvador	Jesucristo.	“Él	permitió	que	esto	
sucediera	para	que	pudiera	llegar	a	conocerlo.	Ese	es	
el	poder.	Estoy	en	la	cárcel,	pero	estoy	libre	de	mis	
pecados	porque	Jesús	me	ha	liberado	“.	Ahora	está	
predicando	la	Palabra	de	Dios	allí	en	la	cárcel.	A	través	
de	esto,	muchas	de	estas	mujeres	han	tomado	los	ídolos	
y	las	vírgenes	en	sus	hogares	y	han	aceptado	a	Cristo.	
El	mejor	pastor	del	mundo	no	puede	hacer	eso,	sólo	el	
Espíritu	Santo.

David	y	Elsa	son	miembros	de	Hillcrest	Baptist	Church	
en	Cedar	Hill,	y	trabajan	con	el	ministerio	Hillcrest	en	
Español.
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		 David	Ritsema	has	been	pastor	of	First	Baptist	
Church in Waxahachie almost five years. He also is 
a	resident	fellow,	professor	in	New	Testament	and	
governor	of	the	B.H.	Carroll	Theological	Institute	and	an	
adjunct	faculty	member	in	Dallas	Baptist	University’s	
Graduate	School	of	Ministry.
	 From	deep	in	the	heart	of	one	Texan,	he	shares	his	
background	and	thoughts	on	church	and	ministry.

Background
•	Where	did	you	grow	up?
	 The	East	Texas	town	of	Big	Sandy,	near	Tyler—under	
the	shadow	of	Green	Acres	Baptist	Church	with	pastors	
Paul	Powell	and	David	Dykes
•	How	did	you	come	to	faith	in	Christ?
	 I	made	a	profession	of	faith	at	6	years	old	when	
attending	Sunday	school	and	was	baptized.	However,	my	
parents	subsequently	dropped	out	of	church,	only	rarely	
ever	attending,	thereafter.	I	did	not	start	regularly	going	
to	a	Baptist	church	until	college.
•	Where	were	you	educated,	and	what	degrees	did	you	
receive?
	 Doctor	of	philosophy	in	New	Testament,	B.	H.	Carroll	
Theological	Institute,	dissertation	thesis:	The	Divine	
Messiah:	A	Portrait	of	Jesus	in	the	Johannine	Literature,	
2011;	Post-grad,	Regent’s	Park	College,	University	of	
Oxford,	2008;	Master	of	divinity	in	theology,	cum	laude,	
George	W.	Truett	Theological	Seminary,	2002;	Bachelor	
of	arts	in	Christian	ministry,	magna	cum	laude,	East	
Texas	Baptist	University,	2000

Ministry/church
•	Why	do	you	feel	called	into	ministry?
	 My	senior	year	of	high	school,	I	attended	classes	
at	Tyler	Junior	College,	so	I	could	graduate	a	semester	
early. After I finished, I kept taking classes, and the next 
semester,	I	met	a	girl	in	my	physics	lab	who	invited	me	
to	church,	Green	Acres	Baptist	in	Tyler,	and	also	to	the	

Baptist	Student	Ministry.	
I	got	involve	in	both,	and	
the	next	semester	the	
BSM	asked	me	to	be	the	
president.
	 I	spent	the	
summer	interning	at	
East	Texas	Medical	
School	in	the	area	of	my	
major,	computer	science,	
and	realized	I	did	not	
want	to	do	that.	When	
school	started	again	in	
the	fall	of	1997,	I	went	

with	other	students	from	the	BSM	to	Focus,	and	while	
Dave	Busby	was	preaching,	I	was	praying	with	my	Bible	
open	to	Romans	1:16.	I	closed	my	eyes,	and	I	could	see	
a	dimly	lit	valley	with	hurting	people	in	it	and	a	cross	in	
the	distance.	I	heard	God	say	to	me,	“Will	you	help	me	
help	those	people?”	I	saw	“the	hand	of	God”	waiting	for	
me	to	respond,	and	I	stood	and	went	down	to	the	front	
for	the	invitation	and	surrendered	to	the	ministry.
•	What	is	your	favorite	aspect	of	ministry?	Why?
 At first, my favorite part of ministry was just being 
with	people.	The	scary	part	was	that	I	was	responsible	
for	teaching	God’s	word.	The	responsibility	of	that	drove	
me	toward	education.	However,	today,	one	of	my	favorite	
parts	of	the	ministry	is	to	spend	hours	digging	into	
God’s	word	and	learning	the	background.	Plus,	there	is	
nothing	more	exhilarating	than	standing	before	God’s	
people	to	deliver	an	impassioned	and	well-prepared	
presentation	of	the	gospel.
•	How	has	your	ministry	or	your	perspective	on	ministry	
changed?
	 It	changes	all	the	time—sermons	now	have	videos,	
images,	handouts—but	one	thing	that	has	remained	the	
same	is	my	commitment	to	making	a	big	deal	about	the	
preaching	and	teaching	of	God’s	word.
•	If	you	could	launch	any	new	ministry—individually,	
through	your	congregation	or	through	another	
organization—what	would	it	be?	Why?
 This is not novel, but I’d love to see a nice coffee 
shop	in	our	church.	Beyond	that,	I	want	to	develop	a	
ministry	that	connects	young	people	with	a	relevant	
understanding	of	the	Christian	message—and	how	to	
articulate	that	within	our	world.

About	Baptists
•	What	are	the	key	issues	facing	Baptists—
denominationally	and/or	congregationally?
	 The	historical	challenges	of	Baptists	have	never	
really	changed	much—polity,	interpretation	of	the	
Bible,	Calvinism	versus	Arminianism.	Since	Baptists	
never really defined themselves early on but developed 
their	views	over	time—even	believer’s	baptism	was	
not	initially	by	immersion—coupled	with	the	fact	that	
Baptists	developed	a	reputation	for	division,	it	is	always	
going	to	be	hard	for	Baptists	to	co-exist	with	each	other.
 Now, if we can figure out a mission project that we 
all	agree	on,	we	might	have	a	truce	for	a	few	decades.
	 To	me	though,	the	simple	answer	to	your	question	
is	the	interpretation	of	the	Bible.	I	think	the	single	
greatest	Baptist	theological	question	today	is:	Is	the	
Bible’s	ancient	message	still	God’s	word	for	today,	or	
does	modern	man	know	better?	For	example,	if	the	
Apostle	Paul	prohibits	porneia—the	NIV	translates	it	
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as	“sexuality	immorality”	multiple	times	and	includes	
all	forms	of	sex	outside	of	marriage	between	a	man	and	
a	woman—does	that	prohibition	stand	for	us	today,	or	
can	the	modern	Baptist	pastor	say,	“I	know	better	than	
Paul!”
•	What	would	you	change	about	the	Baptist	
denomination—state,	nation	or	local?
	 I	would	push	the	reset	button	and	get	Baptists	back	
together.	I	would,	frankly,	scrap	the	name	“Baptist”	
for	any	denominational	identity	and	move	to	include	
churches that do not define themselves as “Baptist” 
but	are	in	fact	within	the	same	theological	stream	
of	thought,	especially	many	non-denominational	
churches.	Baptists	ought	to	remind	themselves	
sometimes	that	the	Bible	never	says	we	have	to	
call	ourselves	“Baptists.”	In	fact,	that	might	be	label	
affixed upon us by our critics and no longer relevant 
to	our	worldm	especially	outside	the	United	States	in	
places	like	Russia	and	China,	where	I	have	talked	to	
missionaries	and	leaders	who	constantly	make	this	
suggestion.

About	David
•	Who	were/are	your	mentors,	and	how	did/do	they	
influence you?
 My first mentor was my Baptist Student Ministry 
director,	Mark	Jones.	Several	guys	at	Green	Acres	helped	
a lot, including a layman named Jeff Phelps and a youth 
minister	named	Bob	Billups.	Directly	and	indirectly—
through	his	sermons,	especially	the	ones	on	tape—the	
pastor	at	Green	Acres,	David	Dykes,	was	and	is	the	
most	continuous	mentor	in	my	life.	His	predecessor	
was	a	beloved	mentor	of	mine,	Paul	Powell.	Paul	came	
to	Truett	when	I	was	student	there	and	became	a	
dear	friend,	preaching	for	me	several	times	at	all	my	
churches	and	doing	revivals.	He	was	my	job	reference	
and	the	source	of	almost	every	bad	joke	I	ever	told.	I	
will	cherish	his	memory	and	our	friendship	to	the	day	I	
die.
	 Living	in	Austin,	Ralph	Smith,	the	longtime	pastor	
of	Hyde	Park	Baptist	Church,	became	a	mentor.	The	
faculty	at	Truett	Seminary	and	B.	H.	Carroll	were	also	
mentors,	especially	Bruce	Corley.
	 I’ve	had	so	many	great	mentors	in	my	life—men	
who	have	poured	into	me	their	time,	honesty,	energy	
and	passion	for	the	Lord.	I	would	not	be	who	I	am	
without	them.	I	would	encourage	every	young	pastor	to	
get	a	mentor—or	two	or	three	or	more.
•	What	is	the	impact	of	ministry	on	your	family?
	 I	married	up.	It’s	true.	My	wife	loves	the	church;	
she	loves	ministry;	she	loves	my	preaching—really;	she	
loves	her	family	going	to	church.	I	suppose	if	she	didn’t,	
I	wouldn’t	do	it	anymore.	My	kids	don’t	always	want	to	
leave	their	iPads	and	listen	to	a	sermon,	but	they	enjoy	
and	appreciate	what	they	get	out	of	church.
	 In	our	family,	church	is	fun,	but	it	is	also	

important.	The	impact	of	ministry	on	my	kids	is	that	
they	don’t	always	have	dad	at	100	percent,	but	they	
have	a	dad	who	gives	100	percent	to	them	and	to	the	
Lord.	I	sincerely	believe	my	kids	will	look	back	on	their	
youth	and	say	they	loved	their	dad	being	a	preacher.
•	Name	some	of	your	favorite	books	(other	than	the	
Bible)	or	authors,	and	explain	why.
	 Early	on,	I	always	loved	mysterious	novels,	history,	
autobiography	and	literature	akin	to	J.R.R.	Tolkien.	I	
loved	the	world	he	created	and	the	way	in	which	he	
showed	the	evil	of	evil	and	showed	the	path	to	triumph	
through	the	power	of	weakness.
	 I	love	reading	the	biographies	of	preachers.	Recently	
I	have	read	or	reread	George	W.	Truett’s	biography,	
B.H.	Carroll’s	and	Jay	Frank	Norris’.	Those	stories	are	
full	of	real	life	and	real	ministry.	Also,	I	have	also	read	
the	biography	of	the	early	Baptist	pastors	William	
Carey,	Andrew	Fuller,	Charles	Spurgeon.	I	have	read	the	
biography	of	almost	every	important	Christian	leader	
in	history.	I	did	most	of	that	before	I	came	to	seminary.	
I	keep	adding	on,	though—a	new	biography	of	Dietrich	
Bonhoeffer; which, by the way, I like anything Eric 
Metaxas writes. I don’t read a lot of fiction but do sign 
up	for	reading	retreats	periodically	and	catch	up	on	all	
the	latest	Pulitzer	Prize-winnings	pieces	in	all	genres,	
but especially children’s fiction.
	 Most	of	my	reading	is	the	area	of	my	Ph.D.,	which	
is	in	New	Testament	and	biblical	studies.	I	keep	up	
on	all	the	current	material	about	“the	Messiah”	in	the	
Dead	Sea	Scrolls,	messianism,	Judaism,	and	stay	on	top	
of	Johannine	studies.	I	read	voraciously,	especially	in	
these	areas—several	books	a	week;	sometimes	more	
than	one	in	a	day.	Recently,	my	review	of	an	academic	
book	was	published	in	the	Review	of	Biblical	Literature.	
I	have	another	one	I	am	going	to	complete	in	the	next	
few	months.	I	don’t	just	read	for	fun,	or	to	preach,	or	to	
teach,	but	I	also	read	to	publish	and	regularly	present	at	
academic	guild	meeting.	Last	year,	I	presented	with	N.T.	
Wright	at	St.	Andrews	University	in	Scotland.
•	What	is	your	favorite	Bible	verse	or	passage?	Why?
	 Romans	1:16	is	the	most	important	verse	in	my	life	
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because	it	was	the	text	that	started	me	on	this	path	into	
ministry—the	haunting	question	in	my	mind	was,	“Am	I	
ashamed	of	the	Gospel?”	I	decided	that	for	the	rest	of	my	
life	I	would	live	the	gospel	out	loud.
	 Before	that,	I	would	have	said	Philippians	3:10,	which	
was the first verse that ever really haunted me. In my 
high	school	days,	I	found	myself	walking	the	aisle	of	a	
church	one	night,	weeping	and	begging	God	that	“I	might	
know	him	and	the	power	of	the	resurrection.”	Since	then,	
Paul’s	mission	statement	in	Acts	20:24	is	important	
to	me,	especially	when	I	have	to	decide	on	moving	to	
another	church	or	going	into	a	dangerous	mission.
•	If	you	could	get	one	“do	over”	in	ministry,	what	would	it	
be,	and	why?
	 I	have	only	one	moment	I	wish	I	could	redo.	I	got	
a	mad	at	a	person	who	deserved	it,	but	I	should	never	
have	sunk	to	depths.	A	wise	pastor	told	me,	“A	bulldog	

can	whip	a	skunk,	but	it’s	not	worth	the	stink!”	That’s	a	
lesson	I	learned	the	hard	way.
•	Where	do	you	get	your	sermons	from?
 The first time I met one of my mentors—a man who 
pastored	one	of	the	largest	churches	in	Texas—he	said	to	
me,	“Where	you	do	get	your	sermons	from?”	Whenever	I	
meet a young pastor, that is my first question, too. I then 
tell	that	story,	and	it	starts	a	conversation.	One	of	the	odd	
things	happening	nowadays	in	the	preaching	world	are	
people	who	accuse	preachers	of	stealing	sermons	from	
others,	which	I	suppose	there	is	some	of	that,	but	I	think	
there	is	greater	problem—a	dearth	of	good	sermons	
worth	stealing!

Reprinted	with	permission	from	The	Baptist	Standard.		
To	see	the	original	article	go	to	www.baptiststandard		
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